MINUTES

CONNECTICUT AUTOMOTIVE GLASS WORK AND 

FLAT GLASS WORK BOARD

165 CAPITOL AVENUE

HARTFORD, CONNECTICUT 06106

DECEMBER 17, 2004
The Connecticut Automotive Glass Work and Flat Glass Work Examining Board held a regular Board Meeting on Friday, December 17, 2004 commencing at 9:33 a.m. in Room 126 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, CT 06106.

Board Members present:

Edward J. Fusco (Flat Glass Work Journeyperson)






Mary E. Grabowski (Public Member)






Kurt L. Muller (Auto Glass Work Contractor)






Robert Steben (Auto/Flat Glass Work Contractor)






Carl Von Dassel (Auto/Flat Glass Work 





Contractor)






John A. Wisniewski (Auto Glass Work Contractor)

Board Members not present:
Douglas Howard (Public member)

Board Vacancies:


Unlimited Auto Glass Work Journeyperson






Public Member

Board Counsel:


Not Present

DCP Staff Present:


Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, Occupational and 






Professional Licensing Division






Robert M. Kuzmich, License and Applications 






Specialist






Gregory F. Carver, Investigator





Anthony Santoro, Administrative Hearings





Attorney






France Lee, Paralegal Specialist

Others Present:


Brigid O’Leary, AGRR Magazine





Charles Turiello, Diamond Triumph Auto Glass






Donna Guiel, Guiel Auto Glass





Charlie Eisenhofer, Glass Repair Specialist





Jim Napoli, Safelight Glass





Mike Boyle, Glas-Weld Systems
Note:  The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Director Richard M. Hurlburt, Director at (860) 713-6135.

1. CALL TO ORDER:

1. The Automotive Glass Work and Flat Glass Work Examining Board Meeting was called to order at 9:33a.m. by Chairman Edward Fusco.

2. REVIEW OF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING:

After a review of the minutes of the October 22, 2004 regular Board meeting by all members, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve the draft of the minutes as submitted.  (Grabowski/Muller)

3. COMMENTS OR CONCERNS OF ANY PERSON PRESENT TODAY:

A.) Board members received a copy of an application for a Temporary Limited Auto Glass Repair License and the definitions of what would constitute two categories of licenses as developed by the Department of Consumer Protection.

Chairman Edward Fusco introduced Mr. Jerry Farrell, Jr., Deputy Commissioner of the Department of Consumer Protection.  Mr. Farrell explained the development of a temporary license for windshield repair work and the actions of the Commissioner in doing so.  Below is an excerpt from his presentation to the Board.
"Mr. Rodriguez asked me to be here this morning because he has followed some of the difficulties that this board has had in the past couple months and has said that we need to do something to perhaps temporarily answer some of the questions.  Soon down the road, we're told in approximately 12-18 months, that ANSI is going to adopt a standard that may bring a conclusion to some of the concerns. The thought out of the Commissioner's Office is that right now we have a situation where there are people who may be out there and working and there's no legitimate means for them to get licensed. So, our thought is that with the ANSI standard out there and a real belief that that's probably where this debate properly belongs. If, for some reason, the ANSI standards are never adopted, there is language in there that allows the Commissioner to look at other references."

Mr. Richard Hurlburt detailed more specifically how the temporary license would work and addressed concerns by some board members that they would be bypassed in the decision-making process.  He stated that the Commissioner is not going to bypass anyone and further noted that any developments of significance that may arise in the future would be addressed by the Commissioner with the advice of the Board.  He addressed concerns specifically from Mr. Kurt Muller and again noted that the Board’s input and advice would be sought before any final decisions are made.
Board member John Wisniewski expressed concern about the assurance and noted the Board never got the meeting they requested with the Commissioner.

He agreed with what the Commissioner said but has further problems.  He noted that after the last Board meeting Acting Chairperson Mary Grabowski had requested a formal meeting for all of the Board to sit with Commissioner Rodriguez.  They were never given that chance.  He further stated that that Safelite and their lawyers were given the opportunity to meet with the Commissioner and that this sends a message to the Board that they are immaterial.  He does not want to act on this license until the Boards meets with the Commissioner.
Board member Mrs. Mary Grabowski agreed with Mr. Wisniewski and went on record with her displeasure over the situation noting that she feels “insulted”.  She stated that today’s meeting is the first time she has seen or heard of this new license type and does not know if others members had any knowledge of it.
Mr. Wisniewski expressed concern regarding the inclusion of the clause allowing one repair within the driver's side wiper-sweep area, citing statements on the State Farm, AIG and Progressive websites, among others, that reflect company protocol that does not allow for repair in the driver's side wiper-sweep area.
Board members discussed their experiences with repair with Mike Boyle, president of Glas-Weld Systems.  Mr. Boyle challenged the argument that large insurance companies state that they won't do windshield repair in the driver's line of vision.  He referenced Mr. Steve Shaw from LYNX Services who sits on a committee for establishing repair standards for automobile glass.  Mr. Boyle noted that Mr. Shaw would dispute what some members of the Board have said and further stated that the both he and Shaw believe that if you educate the consumer, then they should then make the decision on whether they want repair or replacement and not this Board.

Mr. Boyle noted that in his opinion, one repair in the wiper sweep area was still fairly limiting but acknowledged that the establishment of this temporary license was a step forward.  He agreed with the Board that the Commissioner should not have met with others without their knowledge.  He would not want to see all the time and money he has invested be “thrown out the window” by someone in another office.
Mr. Boyle stated that he believes that the Commissioner is trying to do the right thing.  Further he noted that the temporary license will allow for the input from the repair of Auto Glass Standards Committee which will define “proper repair by the proper people.  Until such time, the license criteria define a good standard that at least gets the issue moving forward.
Mr. Fusco reminded the Board members and others in attendance that the concern before the Board was really about public safety and asked that the Board to vote on the question before them.  He noted that no motion will be made to approve this license.  After more points of conflict were discussed in full, Mr. Fusco noted that ultimately, the temporary limited repair license before the Board was to take affect immediately, and the Board was voting on whether or not to endorse it stating that that the Board is ”giving your blessing, of sorts,".
Mr. Fusco called for a vote from the Board on their endorsement of the Temporary Limited Auto Glass Repair Licenses as defined below.  Mr. Carl Von Dassell and Mr. Fusco voted in favor.  Mr. Wisniewski, Mr. Muller and Mr. Steben voted against it.  Mrs. Grabowski choose to abstain from voting.

Temporary Limited Auto glass Repair Contractor (AG-3) The holder of this license may perform work limited to the repair of damage occurring in laminated glass in compliance with the conditions set forth in the Connecticut Automotive Glass Standards of Practice section titled: Windshield Repair.  All repairs may be made, but not more than five (5) totals, which do not exceed the following conditions:

1. The impact point is not larger than 3/8”

2. Individual impact damage (not classified as “Combination Break”) is not larger than 1” (or just slightly larger than a U.S. quarter)

3. A combination break has cracks of less than 6” and the entire damage area can be completely covered by a U.S. $1 bill

4. Crack damage is not caused by “stress”


5. No more then one repair, not larger than 3/8” is permitted inside the acute area which is defined as “within the area covered by the sweep of the driver’s side wiper originally provided by the manufacturer or in the case of one original wiper provided by the manufacturer, the driver’s side half of the windshield” 

The requirement to qualify for this license exam shall be two (2) years as a properly licensed journeyperson or equivalent experience and training as determined by the Department.

Temporary Limited Repair Journeyperson (AG-4). The holder of this license may perform limited repair work and only while under the direct employ of a properly licensed Contractor for such work.

The requirements to qualify for this limited license exam shall be the completion of a Department approved training program or equivalent experience and training as determined.

Requirements; Minimum 40 hours of related instruction including lab work and 40 hours of field experience.

Limited Repair Helper (AG-5). The holder of this registration may perform limited repair work and only while under the direct employ of a properly licensed Contractor for such work and in the presence of a properly licensed Contractor or journeyperson for such work. 

4. OLD BUSINESS:

A.) Continuation of Discussion on AUTOMOTIVE GLASS STANDARDS OF PRACTICE 

DRAFT – amended July 10, 2003 and FLAT GLASS STANDARDS OF PRACTICE DRAFT – amended June 25, 2003.  
B.) Update regarding Commissioner’s Letter of July 26, 2004 and the Board’s request for a meeting with the Commissioner regarding his position on Limited Licenses for automotive glass repair work.  Discussion of this agenda item is noted under Item 3A.
C.) Letter from Bob Martin, Consultant – Vocational Technical School System dated August 20, 2004 concerning the Ironworkers Apprenticeship Program.  Mr. Ed Reilly addressed the Board noting that he is the business manager for the local Ironworkers Union.  He stated that many of his members applied for the FG-2 license for flat glass work and were not approved.  He explained his union’s involvement in flat glass work and the extent his members training in flat glass work.  Mr. Rick Monroe, Training Director for the Union addressed the Board.  He noted that their flat glass curriculum was changed as a result of a meting with Mr. Bob Martin of the department of Labor.  Mr. Monroe reminded the Board that they have a letter from Mr. Martin stating his approval of the Ironworkers curriculum.
Mr. Fusco outlined the requirements of the Flat Glass journeyperson’s license and stated that the Board reviewed the Ironworkers program and that it does not meet the requirements.  He reminded all that the Board set the parameters for licensing and not Mr. Fusco personally.  Mr. Kevin McMahon of the Connecticut Glass Dealers Association stated that Mr. Martin’s approval of the Ironworkers curriculum was approved after they adapted the NGA Manual.  Previous to that, he noted that the extent of their training was limited to the glazing of curtain walls.  Mr. McMahon noted that his association has a problem with the Ironworkers Program not from a curriculum point of view but from their lack of on-the-job training necessary to become a full flat glass glazier.  Further, he fears that individuals granted this license based upon this limited curriculum may open their own shops, someday, without all the required knowledge to do so.
Mr. Reilly stated that Mr. McMahon is not in a position to judge the competency of his ironworkers.  He does not want to see this issue become a “union” battle because Mr. Fusco represents the glazier’s union and he represents the ironworkers union.  Mr. Hurlburt noted that a number of Mr. Reilly’s members submitted their applications during the grandfather period.  At that the time the Board referred their curriculum to Bob Martin for review and evaluation.  The letter recently received Mr. Martin that is a part of today’s agenda does not state whether or not these ironworkers took the curriculum that was recently approved.  Mr. Hurlburt also stated that these applications in question were returned to the applicants until such time as a determination of their qualifications is made.  He noted that applicants now submitting applications showing completion of this approved program will have satisfied the related instruction portion of the requirements but the on-the-job training element must be evaluated from the date of Mr. Martin’s letter forward.
Mr. Hurlburt stated that this Board has to decide on the status of the applications submitted during the grandfathering period and was their work experience acceptable for the glazier field.  New applicants must show completion of the sanctioned apprenticeship program and get a letter of apprenticeship completion from the Department of Labor.  The “grandfather” applications must be resubmitted by the Ironworker’s Union for the Board to act upon.  Mr. Reilly estimates there are approximately ninety applications of this type for the Board’s consideration.  Mr. Reilly asked the Board and Department to outline any future concerns they may have with the Ironworkers’s training program.
5. REVIEW OF CORRESPONDENCE:

A. Application from Mr. Buddy A. Flowers for and Unlimited Journeyperson’s License (AG-2) for Automotive Glass Work.  Mr. Kuzmich explained that this application is really for repair work only.  In light of the newly created license type for this work, his employer will resubmit the application applying under the repair license category.
B. Literature from the Massachusetts Glass Dealers Association.  This material was acknowledged by the Board.
C. Automotive Glass Work and Flat Glass Work Examining Board Schedule of Board Meetings for 2005.  This material was acknowledged by the Board.
6. NEW BUSINESS:

1.) Mr. Anthony Santoro of the Department of Consumer Protection presented to the Board four Stipulations Containing Cease and Desist Order for the Boards consideration and approval.  Mr. Santoro explained details of the cases noting incidents of companies practicing in the state without a license; one in the flat glass industry and one in the auto glass industry. In both cases, the owners of the company were from out-of-state and did not have Connecticut licenses to perform the work. Both companies were issued cease and desist orders and were fined for the transgressions.

The Board voted unanimously, in all the below cases, to accept the Department’s stipulated agreements with the respondents noted.
1.) In the Matter of Kevin Fourier; Docket 04-1179

2.) In the Matter of Martin Stein; Docket No. 04-820

3.) In the Matter of John Abruzzise; Docket No. 04-821

4.) In the Matter of Martin McKusisk; Docket No. 04-822

Mr. Gregory Carver briefly explained the complaint and subsequent investigation processes which he follows in his investigations of complaints that go before this Board.  He outlined the general theme of the complaints he has worked on.
7. OTHER BUSINESS:

1.) Mr. Mike Boyle inquired of the Board as to the need for licensure to repair insulating glass units that fail. He explained to the Board, in detail, how his company’s repair method works and ensuring that the integrity of the sash’s original glazing is not compromised.  Mr. Fusco offered the Mr. Boyle
The Board acknowledged that there was no license required to repair insulating glass units and made no indication that one would be needed for such work.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:57 a.m. 





   (Grabowski/Unanimous)
NEXT MEETING DATE;
MARCH 4, 2005





STATE OFFICE BUILDING
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HARTFORD, CONNECTICUT





TIME: 9:30 AM; ROOM 126







Respectfully Submitted,








Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.








License and Applications Specialist
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